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April 16, 2003

The Honorable Cynthia Sullivan

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Sullivan

I am very pleased to present you with my recommendation on odor prevention policies to be implemented in order to prevent nuisance odors at King County’s new and existing wastewater treatment facilities.  Ordinance 13680, adopting the Regional Wastewater Services Plan (RWSP), calls for King County to establish goals for odor control at all treatment plants and recommend a policy to control odors at existing and any new plants.  The proposed policies, which are in the form of an amendment to Ordinance 13680, meet these requirements.  

The Regional Wastewater Services Plan includes polices to ensure our wastewater treatment facilities are good neighbors.  As development increases around the South Plant in Renton and more Discovery Park users visit the beaches around West Point, it becomes more critical each day for us to ensure we are doing our best.  Adoption and implementation of these odor prevention policies are key to ensuring that our County’s wastewater treatment facilities meet this commitment. 

I believe we can meet the goals of these policies.  Results of a comprehensive and detailed investigation regarding potential odor prevention and control technologies and costs associated with such technologies helped to shape these proposed policies.  An evaluation was also performed on our current regional facilities, West Point Plant in Seattle, and South Plant in Renton.  Odor prevention workshops have been held and participants included engineering, public outreach, operations and maintenance staff, and outside engineering experts.  As a result of these efforts, I am confident that it is possible to enhance our facilities with odor prevention systems that are the best in the country for existing facilities in order to meet the goal of preventing and controlling nuisance odor occurrences at all facilities.  

The proposed policies also outline our commitment to have new facilities, such as the Brightwater treatment system, be designed with odor prevention systems that are the best in the country for new construction. 

In addition to enhancing our current facilities with best technologies available, a key component of these proposed policies is for King County to continue being involved in regional and national efforts to assess and evaluate emerging technologies.  It is also essential that we continue with, and improve upon, our odor control monitoring program.  Involving neighbors who live near our facilities through the use of surveys, open houses, and general good neighbor relations will help to ensure we are meeting our odor prevention goals.  Working with peer utilities on benchmarking and audit programs will help to measure how well we are implementing our policies.  The proposed ordinance includes policies that will lead to these kinds of programs. 

Attachment A to the proposed ordinance provides greater detail on the activities that were carried out to develop the proposed policies.  It also includes a preliminary schedule and cost estimate to implement these policies.  

The proposed policies within this ordinance provide the foundation needed to implement an effective odor prevention program at our current and new wastewater treatment facilities.

I look forward to working with you on this legislation to adopt policies regarding odor prevention and control at our wastewater treatment facilities.  Please know that my staff is available to help the Council in any way necessary to assist in your review. 

Specific questions regarding this proposed legislation should be directed to Don Theiler, Division Director of the Wastewater Treatment Division in the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at (206) 684-1551.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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